MINUTES OF THE 2012 SEMI-ANNUAL 

HOMEOWNERS MEETING

FOR THE 

WAWASEE CONDOMINIUM HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

Held on:  September 1, 2012
The Semi-Annual Homeowners of the WAWASEE CONDOMINIUM HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION were held in the Commons Area, on September 1st, 2012 at 9:01 a.m.  The meeting was call pursuant by e-mail and written notices to all members by the President and the Secretary of the Association. *1. A copy of the notice of the meeting is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.  The Board of Directors in attendance for this meeting was: William (Bill) McCabe: President, Leon (Lee) Theis: Vice President, V. Richard (Dick) Miller: Secretary/Treasurer and Jim Cox: Board Member, not present Don Ratliff: Board Member.   
President of the Association, William McCabe, will serve as Chairman of the meeting and requested any guest or new members introduce themselves. Chairman McCabe introduced Jim Beck, who is the new Property Manager and welcomed him to the Spinks, Jim will gave a Property Mangers Report later on in the meeting with regards to the repairs that are needed and any upcoming projects.  WELCOME JIM.  William McCabe then called the meeting to order and reviewed the sign-in sheet. *2. The names and unit numbers of the persons attending the meeting in person are attached to these minutes an incorporated by reference. Chairman McCabe then declared that 13 Homeowners with 19 units were represented by the condominium owners; this is a majority and a quorum was established that all of the units are entitled to vote at this meeting and with that the meeting could proceed with its business.   

Chairman McCabe also requested that the agenda be approved for this meeting.  *3. A copy of the Agenda is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference. Upon motioned by Lee Theis, seconded by Jim Cox and unanimously approved the agenda was accepted.    

RECORD OF PROCEEDING AND MINUTES 

The Chairman designated that V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board of Directors to service as official secretary of the meeting. V. Richard Miller will take minutes, have them prepared and will keep record of the minutes along with all of the attachments. He will also sign any proceedings and the minutes for this meeting. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman McCabe called upon V. Richard Miller, the Secretary, to present the report concerning the minutes and proceedings for the June 2nd, 2012, Annual Meeting of the Homeowners Association.  V. Richard Miller reported that copies of the minutes have been previously e-mailed or distributed to all Board Members.  The reading of the 2012 Annual Homeowners Association Minutes of the Wawasee Spink Condominiums Association was waived. Mr. Miller then requested that the minutes be approved as previously recorded and presented to the members.  Upon motion by Lee Theis and seconded by Jim Cox and unanimously approved by the Board Members present at the meeting in person.  The minutes for the June, 2012 Annual Meeting was accepted as recorded proceeding of the Association’s Homeowner’s record and as previously distributed to the members.  V. Richard Miller noted that the minutes are kept at his office and copies will be available upon request. 

TREASURER’S REPORT

Chairman McCabe requested that V. Richard Miller, Treasurer of the Association present the July 31, 2012 Financial Reports which was previously submitted to all board members by e-mail.    Mr. Miller then discussed various line items of the financial statement.   *4. Copies of the financial statements will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference. It was noted that copies of the financial statements are always on file with the Treasurer of the Association and can be obtained from V. Richard Miller’s office in Warsaw by contacting his office associate, Glenda Pachniak (574-267-3038).  
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After discussion of the financial reports and upon motioned by Lee Theis and seconded by Jim Cox, the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members.  

RESOLVED:  The financial statements and reports presented at this meeting by the Treasurer of the Association are approved, confirmed and ratified.
RESOLVED FURTHER: That a minimum of 10% of the monthly unit assessment shall continue to be allocated to the capital reserve replacement fund in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indiana Horizontal (Condominium) Act. 

DELINQUENCIES

Please note as of August 31, 2012, there were no Homeowners that were delinquent with their account (dues).   
MATTERS OF OLD BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING

***Update on Condo Units Sold &/or For Sell on Lake Wawasee: 

1. There are currently three (3) condo units for sale; Unit 109 is listed for $498,000.00, Unit 210 is listed for $498,000.00 and Unit 306 is listed for $495,000.00
***Remodeling Phase 3:
1. Jim Cox gave a complete “run-down” on the Upgrade (re-modeling) project. A discussion was held on the idea of adding another assessment to the Homeowners so that the Upgrade of the Commons area could be completed. V. Richard Miller expressed that he thought there had been an excess of assessments this year and maybe they could finish the Commons area with the monies that were all ready allocated for the project.  After further discussion a motion was made by Homeowner Larry Swank and Homeowner Steve Brody asking the Board to consider a $1,000.00 per unit assessment to complete the commons area.  This will be taken up at the Board of Directors meeting.   It was also expressed by V. Richard Miller that he hoped that the Chapel Lights that are now in the Commons Area could be incorporated into the Upgrade so that some the historical value of the Spinks Hotel and the Seminary could be kept intact. 
***Website: 

1. The current Web-Site is in need of some updating; Lee Theis will be looking into make some changes and update some information. 

a. will add Don Ratliff as a Board Member

b. will add Jim Beck’s Information

c. will update the residents list to the best of his knowledge

d. if any condo units sell will add new residents

e. will update the boat and personal watercraft assignments

f. if Lee finds any other items that need updating he will make sure those items are updated 

2. Should you have further questions or suggest for any other updates on the site please e-mail any of your Board Members. 
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MATTERS OF NEW BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING

****Discussion was held on several upcoming capital projects:
1. Extending Fascia:
a. Repairs need to be done on the eaves on the garage side of the Commons Hallway, so the fascia/eaves will be extended, also drip edge on the courtyard side will be added to address the ongoing moisture issues.   
2. Water Damage to the Stucco:
a. Repairs need to be done to the stucco along the bottom of the Commons Hallway; this will require flashing and repairing the water damage. 

3. Fire Extinguishers: 

a. Fire Extinguishers need to be properly mounted in Phase I

b. 3-D signs above all fire extinguishers will be hung on all fire extinguishers to meet code requirements. 
4. Lawn Care and Landscaping needs: 
a. A schedule of performance for the 2013 lawn care and landscaping needs to be developed, the main focus will be on improving overall service. 
COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

***Social Committee: it was reported that a lot happened this summer with the Flotilla Parade, the ice cream social and “Thirsty Thursday” and this was just naming a few of the events that took place. Everyone was please on all the social events and diffidently can’t wait until next summer.    

***Grounds & Beautification: the committee continues their project of beautifying the grounds and even with the relentless heat this summer the flowers and grounds looked beautiful, thank-you. 

***Rules Committee: Lee Theis stated that all updates have been completed and rules were revised at the Annual meeting.  Please contact Lee if you are in need of a copy of the rules.   

***Insurance Committee: Bill Hatlem will be having a meeting with John Leman (agent for Wells Fargo) and will keep the Board updated on his findings due to the insurance expiring in November.  

PROPERTY MANGER’S REPORT
Chairman, Bill McCabe then called upon Jim Beck of jb’s Home Improvement & Repair to summarize the Property Managers activities and his recommendations for capital improvements and maintenance items.  Jim distributed the Property Managers Report under the date of 2012 Semi-Annual Meeting, which outlined the projects that were completed and upcoming projects.  *5. A copy of this report will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of same by reference.
***********************************************************************
General Updates: 
Improved commons area with housekeeping services

Improved pool preventative maintenance and made sure all testing was in-line with all health code requirements 

Installed energy efficient lighting in the Commons Garage

Kone did hoist way cleanouts on the Elevators

Re-secured rain gutters around entire property

Repaired and caulked flashing where tile roof meets the outside wall above Unit 110

******************************************************************************
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Upcoming Proposed Projects:
Extending the fascia/eaves on the garage side of commons hallway

Adding flashing and repairing water damage

Mounting fire extinguishers in Phase l

Lawn care and landscaping needs for 2013

*****************************************************************************

PLEASE see the attachment for the Unit Maintenance Program if you would like to have Jim check your unit during the winter please fill out the attached and send back to Jim.   *6. Copies of the Unit Maintenance Program will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference. 
REMODELING PROPOSAL: 

Chairman McCabe reminded everyone that if you still owe the assessment for the upgrade (remodeling project) the remaining balance must be paid by September 30, 2012.
Also Chairman McCabe wanted to remind everyone that any unpaid PWC’s for $100.00 or extra boat slips for $300.00 must be paid to Glenda by month end. 

GENERAL BUSINESS MATTERS

1. Please send your updated phone numbers and e-mail addresses to Glenda at:

          WSCA-3594 E. US Highway 30, Warsaw, IN  46580 
           or e-mail her at:  gpach1@yahoo.com.
2. Unit Owners Responsibility Per Bylaws: All partitions and interior walls, ceilings and floors; appliances to include garbage disposals, dishwashers, stoves, ranges, and refrigerators, telephones, air conditioning and heating equipment-whether located wholly or partially inside or outside condominium unit, doors, screens and window-including exterior and interior of all glass and screen surfaces, lamps and interior and exterior grouting and /or caulking and all other accessories appurtenant to the Condominium unit or belonging to the owner thereof.  (This is taken from Article 5.07). 

ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING

There being no further business to come before the Board, the same was unanimously adjourned, sine die, at 10:22 A.M.  Next meeting will be the Annual Meeting which will be held on Saturday, June 1, 2013 at 9:00 a.m. in the Commons Area. 
___________________________________

V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board

Of Directors of the Wawasee Spink 

Condominiums Homeowners Association

